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[Dr. McKinley, message You’ve Got To Have Hope To Cope]  <side 1 @ 206> 
Thank you Rick and Praise Team. Why don’t you say thank you to all of 
those who’ve been here tonight and led us. [pause for applause] Not in any 
way to a… disturb the wonderful spirit of tenderness and worship that 
we’ve shared through music, but just to say thank you because it’s so 
great to see this team back here and together. It’s great to see that 
you’re still coming in and I hope you’ll always feel like you can come at 
what hour you get here on Wednesday night and come be a part of the 
Connection Service. So thanks for coming, thanks for being here tonight 
and a… for spending this time with us. I don’t know about you but one of 
the things that I often do when I’m passing a… churches in the area is 
that a… obviously I, I look at the church, the building, but I’ve noticed 
that a lot of churches in our area have signs out front and a… some of 
them have a… some rather interesting things a… posted on those signs out 
in front of the church. I have a little list of some things that a… you 
can see on church signs when you drive by. 
 
One of them simply says this… 
“Have trouble sleeping we have sermons, come hear one.” Heh! 
 
Another one says… 
“Try our Sunday’s, they’re better than Baskin Robbins.” S-U-N-D-A-Y-S 
 
And then I love this, it says… 
“God so loved the world that He did not send a committee.” Heh! That’s 
good. 
 
And then there’s one that says… 
“Sign broken, message inside this Sunday.” 
 
“How would you like to spend eternity? Smoking or non-smoking?” 
That’s a good one for the city of Dallas right now isn’t it? 
 
And a… let’s see there’s several others here that I’ve seen. 
“Forbidden fruit creates many jams.” Heh! That’s a sermon in a sentence. 
 
And then I like this. 



  2  You’ve Got To Have Hope To Cope 

6/10/16   pjy 

“Come work for the Lord, the work is hard, the hours are long and the pay 
is low but the retirement benefits are out of this world.” 
 
Well, those are all, all good and interesting and humorous and just a way 
to sort of catch your eye and, and a… provoke a thought as you pass by. 
But some times the a… weight of what you find just in a statement, in a 
sentence, in a sign can really be more than just something that just sort 
of peeks your interest. It can as though it were, throw a punch that is 
strong enough to level your life. And one such sentence that you can read 
from time to time on a church sign says this… 
 
“Life without hope is a life without meaning.” 
“Life without hope is a life without meaning.” 
 
If I could put it in a different phrase, a different sentence tonight, I 
would say it this way, You Gotta Have Hope To Cope. You Gotta Have Hope To 
Cope. Now if you don’t get anything else I wanna be sure you get that 
tonight. So let’s just all say it together. Can you say that with me? You 
Gotta Have Hope To Cope. Now say it one more time cause some of you 
believe it, some of you don’t. I wanna be sure you got it. Let’s says it! 
You Gotta have Hope to Cope. One of the most vital, one of the most 
essential qualities of life is the real and present existence of hope in 
your life. In fact I find it interesting that of all the different things 
that the apostle Peter could have penned a letter about, to church’s and 
to those to whom he was trying to nurture and encourage in their faith, 
the one thing that he centered on and that he focused on was the subject 
of hope. And tonight we’re going to begin to make a journey through the 
book of 1 Peter. Peter was writing to a group of people who needed, 
because they were scattered and persecuted, to be reminded of the hope 
that they had in Christ. They were living in the cross currents of a 
culture that was against them. They had been plucked and moved and 
scattered from their homeland. Many of them were struggling with fear and 
uncertainty about their future and all of the things that had been 
securities in their life seemed to somehow be invaded and dispersed in 
their experience. And so Peter felt that it was vital that he would write 
to those believers who were in churches throughout all As…all portions of 
Asia and Asia Minor and that he would write to them and encourage them to 
know about hope. The book of 1 Peter is a book of both consolation and 
instruction. It’s a book of comfort and a book of challenge and tonight I 
want us just to open this wonderful book and to look at it together and to 
begin to consider what it means in life, for you and for me, not just for 
Christians who lived 2000 years ago in an oppressive, in a, in a 
resistant, in a difficult world and culture, but those of us living today, 
right now, at this age and in this time, to really embrace what it means 
to have hope so that we might know how to cope in life. And so Peter in 
these wonderful opening words writes this, 1 Peter chapter 1 and verse 1: 
 
1Peter, an apostle of Jesus Christ, To the pilgrims of the Dispersion in 
Pontus, Galatia, Cappadocia, Asia, and Bithynia, 2elect according to the 
foreknowledge of God the Father, in sanctification of the Holy Spirit, for 
obedience and sprinkling of the blood of Jesus Christ:… 
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But here I wanna slow down and I want you to read carefully with me, 
beginning in verse 3: 
 
3Blessed be the God and Father of our Lord Jesus Christ, who according to 
His abundant mercy has begotten us again to a living… 
 
What? 
 
…hope through the resurrection of Jesus Christ from the dead, 4to an 
inheritance incorruptible and undefiled and that does not fade away, 
reserved in heaven for you, 5that is you who are kept by the power of God 
through faith for salvation ready to be revealed in the end times. 
 
Now, when Peter wrote to this group of dispersed believers he tried to 
weave several things together. One series of themes that he put together 
were the themes of, of hope and of obedience and of patience and 
perseverance. But another series of themes that he would unfold in the 
course of this letter that he would write to them were focusing on the 
themes of suffering and persecution and conflict. I always know that when 
we talk about suffering and challenge and difficulty that there’s 
immediately a water that feeds the soils of many dry hearts because 
suffering is a universal language. You don’t have to speak the same 
language. You don’t have to be from the same ethnicity background or 
culture to know what it means to suffer and when we see the anguish and 
the hurt and the suffering that is in the faces of people, whether they be 
in our community or halfway around the world there is a common bond of 
language for all of us to know the suffering and the struggles of the 
world. I don’t know about you but one of the things that I was most 
grateful for and proud of in our president last ni…last night, when he 
brought the State Of The Union Address, was how many areas of the world 
where there are great pockets of suffering and he spoke of the need for 
America to use her resourcefulness, to use her benefits and her blessings 
under the provision of God to be a blessing to the world and I thank God 
for that. But it’s because suffering is a language that we all know and 
suffering is something that we all deal with in life and we all need a 
sense of motivation to deal with, to have endurance when we suffer and so 
Peter in wanting to inspire and to encourage these believers who were 
struggling 15 times in this book introduces the concept of suffering, but 
10 times in this book he speaks of hope, hope, hope because he was saying, 
listen, you’re gonna suffer, you’re gonna struggle, you’re gonna face 
hardship in life, you’re gonna find it in the community in which you live, 
you’re gonna find it in your marriage, you’re gonna find it in your job, 
you’re gonna find it in your government. But let me tell you somthin, you 
gotta have hope to cope. And so Peter begins to unfold this message of 
hope and nothing is more limiting and nothing is more defining when a 
person looks at you or looks at me and says, it is hopeless. So Peter 
said, hey, while there are many things in the world that may seem 
hopeless, I want you to know and tonight I want YOU to know that you can 
have hope in Jesus Christ. 
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When I read this sentence verses 3, 4 and 5 all just flowing together, I 
have to tell you it’s just like Peter. I mean just look at this: 
 
3Blessed be the God and Father of our Lord Jesus Christ, who according to 
His abundant mercy has begotten us again to a living hope through the 
resurrection of Jesus Christ from the dead, [takes breath] 4to an 
inheritance incorruptible, undefiled and that does not fade away, reserved 
for you in heaven. 
 
I mean doesn’t that sound like Peter? Think about what you know about this 
guy. He was impulsive, he was expressive, he was always putting things out 
there and it doesn’t surprise me at all that when he starts to write a 
letter it’s like puttin a “Big Gulp” in the middle of the table, a jaw 
breaker in your mouth and immediately has your attention and he says 
there’s more here than you can imagine and I love that about him. Because 
he’s saying, listen, this hope that we have is so big, it is so real, it 
is so vital that nothing is more important in life then for you and for me 
to understand that we’ve gotta have hope to cope. Now let’s talk about the 
power of hope in life. As a church we’re in the hope business aren’t we? 
Isn’t that what we exist to do, is to tell people about the power of the 
hope that we have in Christ. We exist that people would know this hope. We 
exist so that people who know Christ can know that they can journey with 
hope. And so tonight I wanna use the word hope, H-O-P-E. It will not 
surprise you, those of you who have heard me speak, as an acrostic [pause] 
and tonight I want you to understand the 4 things that you need to know 
about life’s journey and why hope makes all the difference. 
 
Number 1, hope… 
 

elps me keep life in perspective. Hope helps me to keep my life in 
perspective. I love the fact that Peter here talks about our living 
hope that we have. But this hope has a focus and he’s very careful to 

be sure that we ha…understand the focal point, that we get our eyes in the 
right direction and that when we talk about a living hope we’re not just 
talking about pumping each other up, but we’re talking about a hope that 
has a specific, pinpoint focus and here it is, it’s found down there in 
verse 4, it is a: 
 
…hope reserved in heaven for you. 
 
This past Sunday was one of the greatest, sweetest day’s we’ve ever had, 
talking about a place called heaven. Our pastor’s here, don’t you think 
you ought to say thank you for that sermon he preached on serm…on Sunday, 
how bout that? [applause] A Place Called Heaven and then that music, oh my 
goodness, all kinds of music, handclapping, foot stomping, ohhh, just tear 
wiping I mean it was everything, it was unbelievable. But it was so 
powerful because it helped us to look beyond the mundane, the things that 
so often become the focus, the reference point of life for us here and 
allowed us to have a new perspective. And that thing that Peter wanted 
these people to see and the thing that we have to understand tonight is 
that hope is so vital in life because it helps me to keep life in 

H 
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perspective. Life can become a blur, life gets out of focus, life gets out 
of perspective and I need a way to see it all come together. Heh, it 
reminds me of a story I heard about a little boy. I told the Power Lunch 
this today but I think it bears repeating again. 
 
A little boy ran in the house after school one day and said, “Mommy I’ve 
had a great day.” She said, “Well, sweetheart that’s great, that’s great.” 
She said, “What did you do in school today?” He said, “Well, I went to my 
class.” He said, “But Mom, I got a 100 today.” And she said, “Honey, that 
is wonderful.” He said, “Yes” he said, “I got a 50 in math and a 50 in 
history.” [laughter] Ha, ha, ha, ha, ha, ha, ha, ha! Well, it’s all 
perspective, you know? And while life isn’t always good and while many 
times you may feel like a failure in life, the reality is, is that when 
you put all your failures together and you put em into the hands of Jesus 
Christ and you begin to li…to understand that you have been born again to 
a living hope by the resurrection from the dead then you have it focused 
on a place that is reserved for you in heaven and the reality is that 
helps to keep life in perspective. See the frame of reference for my life 
is not a place called earth, it’s a place called heaven and it is so vital 
as we’ve heard this past weekend and as I would have to say in this text 
tonight that we get out eyes on heaven and on the realities of heaven and 
on the wonders of heaven because heaven and heaven alone is what can give 
us the ability to face the challenge of life. So many people live with one 
perspective, shock. Day after day, time after time, again and again we 
face shock in life, the shock of a headline, the shock of a horror, the 
shock of a failing economy, the shock of things that are gone wrong and 
gone mad in our world. For the Christian who’s living in this world we do 
not live with a perspective of shock, because shock is an earthly 
perf…perspective. We live our lives with focus and that focus comes from 
the living hope that we have in heaven. Now I love the fact that Peter 
calls this a living hope because in the Bible the word hope, the word that 
is used there, is not a word that means wishful thinking. He doesn’t say 
that you’ve been born again so that you can be a wishful thinker, so that 
you can be a positive thinker. He says here you’ve been born again for a 
living hope and the word hope literally means, write it down, confident 
expectation, that you are confident. You don’t know all about what’s 
happening today, you can’t explain a lot of things that you’re going 
through, that you’re facing, that you’re struggling with, but you are 
living with a confident expectation and that expectation is focused on 
heaven and it’s knowing the destiny and the destination that makes all the 
difference in life day after day after day. Now why do I have expectation 
and why do I have hope? Well, it is very clear. 
 
Blessed be the God and Father… 
 
Verse 3. 
 
…of our Lord Jesus Christ, who according to His abundant mercy has 
begotten us again to a living hope… 
 
But how do we have this hope? Please read it with me. 
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…through the resurrection of Jesus Christ from the dead, 
 
Hear me tonight! This is the anchor and this is the Achilles heel of the 
Christian faith. If the resurrection is not true then everything else 
about who we are, what we believe, what we preach, what we teach is false, 
it is worse, it is deceptive and we are among the most wicked of all 
people if we preach about a hope that does not have a foundation. It is 
the Achilles heel if the resurrection is taken out of the Bible, taken out 
of the faith, taking out of the life and the ministry of Christ we have 
nothing to preach. But on the other hand it is the anchor of my hope and 
because Jesus Christ came from heaven to earth, became one of us, lived 
and walked among us, suffered and bled and died on a cross and then rose 
again, it is the power of the resurrection that gives fuel and strength 
and foundation to the hope that I have. And that’s not just me talking. 
That’s what, possibly, the most eloquent speaker on the subject of the 
resurrection said in 1 Corinthians chapter 15. Keep your hand there in 1 
Peter. Let’s got to 1 Corinthians chapter 15 and begin reading in verse 
15. If you don’t have these verses underlined in your Bible you need to 
have them because these verses are so very important. Paul was writing to 
the church in Corinth and again he was encouraging them about a heavenly 
perspective and he was talking to them about the essential nature of the 
resurrection of Jesus Christ and this is what he said in verse 15, chapter 
15 of 1 Corinthians and verse 15, let’s actually begin in verse 14: 
 
14And if Christ is not risen, then our preaching is vain and your faith 
also is vain. 15Yes, we are found false witnesses of God, because we’ve 
testified of God that he raised up Christ, whom He did not raise up–if in 
fact the dead do not rise. 16For if the dead do not rise, then Christ is 
not risen. And if Christ is not risen, your faith is futile; and you are 
still in your sins! 
 
There is not solution to sin. Faith is just wishful thinking. Everything 
about what we are rises and falls on this essential truth, Jesus is alive 
and because He is alive I have a living hope. My living hope isn’t because 
it’s just alive in me, it’s because He is alive and He lives in me and 
that is the source of my hope. That’s why the Bible says in verse 20: 
 
But now Christ is risen from the dead, and has become the firstfruits of 
those who have fallen asleep. 
 
And then again if you’ll look in verse 21: 
 
21For since by man came death, and by Man also came the resurrection of the 
dead. 22For as in Adam all die, so in Christ shall all be made… 
 
What? 
 
…alive. 
 
What kind of a hope is it? It’s alive, it’s a living hope and therefore 
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the foundation of how I see life is that ultimately everything is settled 
in this, Jesus is alive. Jesus has conquered death and whatever else I may 
face in life I need not fear the ultimate reality of life because I am 
living here but I am a citizen of heaven. Earth is my dwelling but heaven 
is my home. And that’s why I love what Peter said when he said to the 
pilgrims, verse 2 of chapter 1: 
 
…To the pilgrims in Dispersion… 
 
To the visitors, to the sojourners, to those who are journeying. I don’t 
want you to journey through this earth without hope. I want you to journey 
but I want you to journey with hope. But I don’t ever want you to lose 
sight of this, you’re just passing through. 
 
If you come to the welcome center of the church any given day of the week, 
you’re gonna be ask to put on a visitors badge before you can come into 
the building. Obviously with the volume of people that we have coming and 
going and all the many en…points of entry and exit and then of course the 
numbers of children and, and all the different things that are going on in 
this building it is important for us to have some sense of who’s here, 
especially during the week when the building is open and a…, you know, 
things are not like they are on a day like today and so you have to put on 
a visitor’s badge. And I don’t know about you but I’ve had more than my 
share of experiences, not just in a place like this, but many places where 
I’ve gone and the first thing I have to do is fill out a visitors badge. 
But you know one of the greatest moments in life is when you’ve been there 
and you’ve made that visit, you may not like everything you see, your 
visit may be great, it may be just okay, but the greatest thing is when 
you can walk out the door and say, I’m outta here. You don’t have a 
permanent badge, you don’t have to live by the same values, you don’t have 
to be controlled by the same oversight and authority because you live 
under a different roof. You’re just a visitor. Ladies and gentlemen 
tonight I want you to know there’s comin a day, don’t ever loose sight of 
this when you can take off the badge and say that’s it, I’m outta here. 
And I don’t mean to make lite of the end but oh I…how I thank God that 
whatever else I may face and focus on here that my hope helps me to keep 
life in perspective. I’m just wearin a visitor’s badge. I’m on my way to 
heaven. That’s what we have to know because sometimes here it seems that 
the promises of God in life are unfulfilled. I read about a perfect God 
and a perfect a… Lord and I read about His truth and His wonder and yet 
sometimes here it just doesn’t seem that everything is the way it ought to 
be and I live with this gut wrenching sense that life isn’t fair always 
and that I struggle with what I see in people, why some of my prayers seem 
to be unanswered and why some of the things I face in life seem to be out 
of focus. But you see it’s when I have hope in Christ that I’m able to 
keep life in perspective. 
 
John Macarthur said it this way: 
 
“Victory over your present circumstances comes when you focus on in…your 
internal inheritance and praise God for it.” 
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It’s seeing the end from the beginning and it’s living every day with a 
sense of understanding that no matter what happens today I am gonna look 
to heaven because hope helps me keep life in perspective. Why? Because you 
gotta have hope to cope. 
 
Second thing hope: 
 

ptimizes my obedience. Hope optimizes my obedience. What do I mean by 
that? Well, here Peter says that we have been chosen by God, 
sanctified by the Spirit in verse 2 for obedience and sprinkling of 

the blood of Jesus Christ. And then he goes on to tell us about this 
living hope that we have but he makes it very clear that as we are living 
life the purpose of life today is not living for me, it is living for God. 
And so one of the things that hope does in my life is when my hope is in 
the Lord and my hope is in heaven, it changes the way that I live and I 
now live on purpose and the purpose of my life is not success, it is not 
accomplishment, it’s not even fruitfulness of my own doing and of my own 
bearing. It is ultimately obedience to God. What I mean by that is simply 
this, there are a lot of things in life that you endure, that you face, 
that you don’t understand. There are a lot of things that you have to do 
as a believer that maybe the world gets by with. But here’s the great 
truth. It is that when the hope of Jesus Christ is the hope of your life 
every day in your journey it gives you a reason to live and a focus in 
living and you don’t have to have all the answers, you don’t always have 
to succeed. The one thing you have to do is to obey and that’s what God is 
looking for. For a group of people who will know and understand that His 
purpose for their life is more than existence. His purpose for my life is 
obedience and it is for that reason that He has brought me into a new 
life. I love the fact that Peter says again in verse 3 that we have been 
begotten again to a living hope. Begotten again, that same phrase is used 
back over in the gospel of John in the words of Jesus. I can’t help but 
believe that maybe Peter was there and heard those words that day when 
Jesus was speaking to Nicodemus and He said to him in verse 3 of chapter 3 
of John: 
 
…”Most assuredly, I say to you, unless one is born again, he cannot see 
the kingdom of God.” 
 
And He said Nicodemus, you’re a religious man but your religion will take 
you nowhere. You have to have a new life. Because what is born of the 
flesh is flesh and what is born of the Spirit is spirit and you have been 
born that you may life in the power of the Spirit and so the hope that we 
have in Christ is a hope that optimizes my obedience because the whole 
purpose of my life now is that in the good days and in the bad days, when 
I’m winning and when I’m loosing, when I feel in control and when I feel 
out of control, that what matters in my life is that I am committed to 
obey Jesus Christ. There are a lot of things I can’t determine about the 
course of my day, there are a lot of things that I can’t prevent from 
happening to my schedule, to my plans, to my hopes and dreams and the 
sense in which we live life. There is one thing I can focus on every day, 
it’s obedience. I will be a follower of Jesus Christ and so I’ve chosen to 

O 
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follow Christ I will take Him at His word that if I do what He says He 
will tend to the needs of my life. What does He say, Matthew 6, verse 33, 
say it all together. 
 
“But seek first the kingdom of God and His righteousness and all these 
things will be added unto you.” 
 
You see when hope is real in me it not only helps me keep life in 
perspective it optimizes my obedience to God. 
 
There’s a third thing that hope does in my life and that is that it: 
 

enetrates my pain. When I have hope in the journey of life, the hope 
that I have in Christ penetrates my pain. The reality is, is that 
life hurts. There are a lot of things in life that are filled with 

heartache and hardship and heartbreak. There are many of you tonight who 
are bearing burdens that no one else around you in this room knows that 
you’re dealing with and just beneath the surface there is a gnawing, 
aching pain that is echoing from your soul. But the wonder of the hope 
that we have in Christ is that while it doesn’t prevent us from hurting, 
it penetrates our pain. And it is that hope that we have in Christ and in 
Christ alone that gives us the ultimate security of life. That’s why Peter 
said back in 1 Peter 1 and verse 4 that we have been born again: 
 
to an inheritance incorruptible and undefiled and that does not fade away, 
reserved in heaven… 
 
And then he says it this way you: 
 
…are kept by the power of God… 
 
Are you hurting tonight? Are you…  < turn tape >  …is there an emotional 
sinking or a financial sinking, a physical challenge in your life tonight? 
Hear loud and clear, wherever the pain may be let the hope of Christ 
penetrate. You… 
 
…are kept by the power of God… 
 
Talk about a security system, the pass code is J-E-S-U-S and you are 
locked in to Jesus and Jesus will never fail you and Jesus will meet you 
at every point of pain. Because you see when I hurt it’s hope that helps 
me to accept what I can’t change and what I don’t understand. When I hurt 
it’s hope that helps me to accept what I can’t change and what I don’t 
understand. There are many times in life when I struggling, I’m wrestling, 
I’m stressed by things that I can’t change and I don’t understand but it’s 
hope that lets me accept it because it penetrates my pain and it’s that 
same hope that not only allows me to accept what I can’t understand but it 
the hope that helps me to trust One who loves me more than I could ever 
imagine. He loves me. He cares for me. He will never leave me. How does 
God penetrate your pain? Well I tell you tonight, I’m bold enough to tell 
you I believe one of the ways He does it is every time you get in front of 
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a pulpit, every time someone opens a Bible. Whether it’s in a church 
setting or in a Bible Fellowship setting or in your living room, I believe 
God uses His Word to penetrate your pain, to under gird you with His 
promises and to remind you how much you matter to Him. Look, if you will, 
from 1 Peter to one other passages tonight, Romans chapter 15, Romans 
chapter 15 and verse 3, Romans 15 and verse 3: [should be verse 4] 
 
For whatever things were written before were written for our learning. 
 
Here Paul who’s the writer of the book of Romans simply says, the things 
that have been recorded, the Old Testament as though it were, God’s 
covenant with His people Israel, all of those things were written for our 
benefit, so that we might hear and that we might learn and that we might 
see that though men like Job heard and lost everything that they had and 
men like David struggled, even though he’d been a success, to try to know 
and do the will of God in his life. And those who loved God and trusted 
God faced all kinds of crosscurrents but he said: 
 
…all these things have been written for our learning that we through the 
patience and comfort of the Scriptures might have hope. 
 
This is a hope book. You’ve heard of a hope chest? This is a hope book and 
this book is filled with everything that you need to sustain you with hope 
for all of the hurts of life. It is the hope book and the way that God 
penetrates our pain is many different ways but I believe one of the 
primary ways is that He uses His word to get deep into the crevices of 
life and when no one else and nothing else can soothe the burn, the sting, 
the ache it is the Word of God that gets comfort. What does hope do? It 
helps me keep life in perspective, it optimizes my obedience, it 
penetrates my pain. But you know what else hope does for the journey of 
life? It: 
 

nergized my daily life. The hope that I have in Christ because it is 
a living hope, it is just as full and just as fresh and just as 
vibrant today as it was yesterday, as it was the day after Jesus rose 

from the dead, as it will be throughout all eternity and the voltage of 
the hope that we have in Christ is the very power source of living day in 
and day out. There’s nothing that so energized your life as to be filled 
by the hope that we have in Christ. That’s why spending time with God, 
seeking God, listening for the voice of God, spending time with Christian 
brothers and sisters, all of these thing are important because it is in 
that context of living out the life that we have in Christ that we 
ultimately are energized by the hope that He has given to us. God doesn’t 
want you to live on empty. Heh, whole lot of us in this room, I bet, go 
out to the parkin lot tonight have got cars that we need to get to the gas 
station before we get home tonight. Many of us has…have know what it is to 
be out on a road, crusin along and thinkin, ohh, I gotta get some gas, I’m 
runnin out of fuel. And yet I’m convinced so many people are livin that 
way every day, they’re living that way in their marriages, they’re just 
about out of fuel. They’re living that way in their businesses, their work 
life, their activity, they’re doin so many things but they’re just about 
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out of fuel. God doesn’t want you to live on empty. God wants you to be 
full, to be filled with the power of the Holy Spirit and to be energized 
with the hope that we have in Jesus Christ. So all of life and all of this 
journey that we are to make is to be a journey of hope, a journey where we 
are ultimately helped to keep perspective to hope, optimized in obedience, 
penetrated in pain, energized for life. 
 
Someone has said this: 
 
“Hope is putting faith to work when doubting would be easier.” 
 
It’s putting faith to work when doubting would be easier. 
 
Lord, some of us tonight are living on the edge of doubt, we’re struggling 
with pain, with difficulty, with pressure and Lord we just need the 
energy, the comfort, the strength, that hope gives. And so Lord I pray 
that over these next few minutes that you would just give us the ability 
to renew our focus on You and Your power through fellowship and prayer and 
comfort to encourage one another and Lord to embrace the hope that You 
have given us for this journey in life and Lord to so live that hope would 
make all the difference in us. For I pray it in Jesus’ name. Amen 
 
 
 
 
 
 
  


